NRSP-005: National Program for Controlling Virus Diseases of Temperate Fruit Tree Crops

The NRSP-005 annual meeting was held at USDA-APHIS Headquarters, Riverdale, MD on May 9-10, 2007.  . 

The meeting was convened at 1:20 PM on May 9, 2007.

In attendance were:


Western Region

Administrative Advisor: Ralph Cavalieri, Washington State Univ., Pullman, WA


Technical Representative: Adib Rowhani, Univ. of California, Davis, CA


North Central Region

Technical Representative: Patricia McManus, Univ. of Wisconsin, Madison, WI
North Eastern Region

Technical Representative: Marc Fuchs, Cornell Univ., Geneva, NY

Southern Region

Administrative Advisor: Reuben Moore, Mississippi State Univ., Starkville, MS
Technical Representative: Simon Scott, Clemson Univ, Clemson, SC


NRSP5 Administration

Director: Ken Eastwell, NRSP5/WSU, IAREC, Prosser, WA


Manager: Bill Howell, NRSP5/WSU, IAREC, Prosser, WA


Consultant

Dan Thompson, Canadian Food Inspection Agency, Sidney, BC 


USDA Representatives

Marty Draper (for Tom Bewick), USDA/CSREES/PAS, Washington, DC


Joseph Foster, USDA/APHIS/PPQ, Beltsville, MD 


State Departments of Agriculture

Tom Wessels, Plant Protection Division, Washington State Department of Agriculture, Olympia, WA
Other Participants

Murali Bandla, USDA/APHIS/PPQ, Beltsville, MD


Margarita Licha, USDA/APHIS/PPQ/PSPI, Beltsville, MD
Chris Dardick, USDA/ARS Appalachian Fruit Res. Station, Kearneysville, WV
NRSP5 Committee members absent: Tom Burr, Mark Linit, Amy Iezzoni and Curt Rom.

Marc Fuchs was nominated as chairman.

Simon Scott agreed to take minutes of the meeting.

Minutes of the previous annual meeting had been approved electronically prior to this meeting.

Ken Eastwell thanked Murali Bandla for hosting the National Clean Plant Network (NCPN) Workshop held May 8 and 9, 2007.

Reuben Moore was introduced and made introductory remarks.  He expressed concerns over future funding for NRSP-5 since there is still interest in eliminating the Hatch money that funds NRSPs.  There is a movement towards moving national projects to regional project funding mechanism.  The CREATE-21 initiative to update Research, Extension, and Teaching Excellence for the 21st Century was mentioned. 
Mark Linit is the newly appointed North Central Region Administrative Advisor.  He sent his apologies for not being able to attend.  There was brief discussion about the role of Curt Rom on the committee.  Amy Iezzoni is also a Horticultural Advisor to the project.

Bill Howell presented a report on the activities of NRSP during the past 12 months.  He provided numbers of accessions handled by the project both domestic and foreign.  He showed the new growth chambers that have been designed to replace the existing chambers that were shut down because of electrical deficiencies and safety concerns.  Four units were built with a grant from the Northwest Nursery Improvement Institute but additional chambers are needed to compensate for the space of the older chambers.  Howell also referred to role of NRSP-005 in saving breeding material held at Southwest Michigan Research and Extension Center (SWMREC) that will have to be destroyed because of the detection of Plum pox virus in Michigan.
NRSP-005 hosted visits of Margarita Licha and others from USDA, APHIS-PPQ.  Lia Liefting from the Post-Entry Quarantine Plant Health & Environment Lab with MAF Biosecurity, New Zealand also visited the program.  MAF is involved in nationalizing Malus and Humulus quarantine and is developing quarantine and indexing standards fro both.

There was a group discussion regarding the imminent loss of NRSP-005 funding.  This will have a significant impact on the fruit industry.  THERE IS NO ALTERNATIVE TO the HEAT THERAPY AND TESTING SERVICE THAT NRSP-5 PROVIDES.  Interruption of the program because of loss of funding would mean that the skills that allow the program to function would be lost.  Restarting such a program would be at best exceedingly difficult.  It might well be impossible, as the current program is based on 50 Years of accumulated knowledge and expertise.  The project has a world-wide reputation for excellence in the work that it does and although programs that attempt to emulate it have been established in many locations, few have succeeded.  Currently the facility at Saanichton, BC is the only comparable facility in North America and the Western Hemisphere.
Marty Draper provided a brief update on the NCPN initiative.  There is language in the Farm Bill and the Specialty Crops Competitiveness Act in support of this.  If authorized and funding approved, the funds would not be available until 2009. 
Murali Bandla opened discussions on NCPN and the implications of this proposal for, and the impact of NCPN on, operations at NRSP-005 and other virus testing programs.

Quarantine 37 is supposed to block all the loop holes for the import of foreign material.  The current status of this was outlined in the presentation at the NCPN workshop “Q37 Plants for Planting (P4P) revisions; RNQP status” by Bill Alley, PPQ, APHIS.  
There was extended discussion on where NRSP-5 is at the moment.  Unless new permanent funding is obtained the NRSP 5 will cease to function in 12 months.  The ‘reserves’ of the project are already being tapped.  Actually end date for the project may depend on bridge funding.  APHIS contracted with NRSP-5 to complete some work during the past year and a similar contract may be in place for next year.  A suggestion was made that there needs to be an ‘advertising’ campaign to garner support from Land Gant Universities (major beneficiaries of the project); the industry and others.  Discussion followed about venues at which presentations could be made to obtain support for continued funding of NRSP-5.  
Ken Eastwell presented research achievements for the year.  Sequence data was obtained for isolates of Little cherry virus 1 from a number of sources representing several cherry production regions in the US, Canada,and Turkey (identified in an accession submitted to NRSP-5).  Based on this sequence information, a robust RT-PCR assay was developed.  The rather weak reaction of Little cherry virus 1 isolates on current biological indicators has raised concern about the ability of quarantine and/or certification programs to reliably detect this virus.  Molecular and serological assays will help in this effort.  Cherry leafroll virus is a pollen-borne virus, but the role of pollen in virus transmission between cherry trees is not well documented.  Virus-free trees were exposed to pollen collected from Cherry leafroll virus-infected trees.  Preliminary assessment indicates that virus is transmitted from pollen to the flowers and fruit of trees even if the pollen is from an incompatible cherry variety.  Immunolocalization suggests that Cherry leafroll virus can readily migrate from virus-infected pollen through the floral parts via the sub-epidermal cell layer of the pedicel.  The significance of this observation in the transmission of the virus from tree to tree is being examined this season.  The foveaviruses that infect fruit trees and grapevines are being characterized.  Several virus isolates with very similar coat protein sequences may be associated with very different symptom expression.  Primer pairs for RT-PCR were developed that will provide broad range detection of Foveaviruses.  Additionally, other primers were developed that provide more specific virus detection.  

The meeting will be held next year in Prosser as there are new people on the committee who have not seen the facility.  Suggested time for the 2008 meeting is during the first 2 weeks of April.  The final date is to be selected to avoid conflicts with regional meetings.
The meeting was adjourned at noon, May 10.  Several members of the committee toured the Beltsville Facilities with Joe Foster and Murali Bandla in the afternoon.
